Member Welcome Kit

- △ Your Delta Dental ID Card
- A Member Handbook
- Evidence of Coverage

VPC BENEFITS CONSORTIUM - HIGH VOLUNTARY PLAN

PREVENTION FIRST

Group Number: 000700100

Delta Dental of Virginia

4818 Starkey Road Roanoke, Virginia 24018-8542

À DELTA DENTAL°

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I INTRODUCTION

II MEMBER HANDBOOK

HOW TO DELTA DENTAL	1
HOW TO USE YOUR BENEFITS	2
ELIGIBLE DEPENDENTS	2
CHOOSING YOUR DENTIST	2
HOW TO ESTIMATE YOUR COST	3
PREDETERMINATION OF BENEFITS	6
FILING CLAIMS	6
COMPLAINT AND APPEALS PROCEDURES	7
COORDINATION OF BENEFITS	7
COMMON DENTAL TERMINOLOGY	7

III EVIDENCE OF COVERAGE (EOC)

PLAN PROVISIONS SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS

SCHEDULE OF LIMITATIONS

- 1.0 HOW DELTA DENTAL PAYS FOR COVERED BENEFITS
- 2.0 ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT
- 3.0 COVERED BENEFITS, DEDUCTIBLE AND BENEFIT WAITING PERIOD
- 4.0 EXCLUSIONS
- 5.0 OTHER PAYMENT RULES THAT AFFECT MY COVERAGE
- 6.0 WHEN COVERAGE ENDS
- 7.0 CLAIMS, APPEALS AND GRIEVANCES
- 8.0 COORDINATION OF BENEFITS (COB) WITH OTHER PLANS
- 9.0 ORAL HEALTH INFORMATION
- 10.0 MEMBER RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES
- 11.0 DEFINITIONS
- 12.0 ADDITIONAL BENEFITS IN HEALTHY SMILE, HEALTHY YOU® PROGRAM

This page intentionally left blank.

Introduction

The Council of Independent Colleges in Virginia Benefits Consortium, Inc. dental plan (the "dental plan") shall be effective January 1, 2012. The dental plan may be amended at any time, in whole or in part, by the Board of Directors.

The dental plan has been approved by the Board of Directors of the Council of Independent Colleges in Virginia Benefits Consortium, Inc. ("CICV Benefits Consortium"). The Dental plan is intended to meet the requirements of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 ("ERISA"), and Section 501(c)(9) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 ("Code") and the Regulations promulgated thereunder, as amended from time to time ("Section 501(c)(9)"). CICV Benefits Consortium is authorized by Section 23:4.4:1 of the Code of Virginia, which allows certain institutions of higher education in the Commonwealth of Virginia to form a higher education benefits consortium.

This document, which includes the Delta Dental Member Handbook, the Delta Dental Evidence of Coverage, the CICV Benefits Consortium Wrap-Around plan Document and Summary Plan Description and any amendments constitute the governing documents of the dental plan. This dental plan is a multiple employer dental plan, designed and administered exclusively for the members of CICV Benefits Consortium. Employees are entitled to this coverage if the provisions in the dental plan have been satisfied. This dental plan is void if Participant ceases to be entitled to coverage. No clerical error shall invalidate such coverage if otherwise validly in force.

The Board of Directors intends to maintain the dental plan indefinitely. However, the Board of Directors has the right to modify the dental plan at any time, and for any reason, as to any part or in its entirety, without advance notice. Likewise, the Board of Directors has the right to terminate the dental plan at any time, and for any reason, upon 90 days notice to the Members. If the dental plan is amended or terminated, the Participant may not receive benefits described in the dental plan after the Effective Date of such amendment or termination. Any such amendment or termination shall not affect Participant's right to benefits for claims incurred prior to such amendment or termination. If the dental plan is amended, a Participant may be entitled to receive different benefits or benefits under different conditions. However, if the dental plan is terminated, all benefit coverage will end, including COBRA benefits. This may happen at any time. If this dental plan is terminated, the Participant will not be entitled to any vested rights under the dental plan.

The Claims Administrator for the dental plan is Delta Dental of Virginia. The Member Handbook and Evidence of Coverage within this document is provided by Delta Dental.

Your Member Handbook

This Member Handbook is designed to help you get the most from your dental plan. It highlights the key things you need to know as an enrollee. The handbook is intended to answer questions you may have about your covered benefits.

Also included in this handbook is your evidence of coverage (EOC). The EOC is your actual explanation of covered benefits as an enrollee. While this handbook is a general guide to using your benefits, the EOC is always the ultimate source of information about covered benefits, exclusions, limitations, membership provisions and is a part of your group's contract. Please review your EOC.

How to Contact Delta Dental

ON THE WEB

We encourage you to visit us on the web at **deltadentalva.com**. As a new member you should register to use our secured information center. Once registered, you can review **benefits and eligibility** information, specifics on any **claims filed** and **remaining benefit balances** for all the individuals covered under your policy. You can also **print additional copies of your ID card** to use when visiting your dentist.

BY PHONE

Call Delta Dental's Benefit Services department whenever you have a question about your dental plan. You can reach us by calling **800-237-6060** or the toll-free number on the bottom of your Delta Dental of Virginia ID card. Individuals with special hearing requirements may call 877-287-9039 to reach the Delta Dental of Virginia TTY/TDD member care line. Benefit Services representatives are available Monday through Thursday from 8:15 am to 6:00 pm and Friday 8:15 am to 4:45 pm (EST) to help with:

- General questions
- Claims questions
- Information about network dentists and specialists
- Complaints and problem resolution

Delta Dental also offers a 24-hour automated phone system which can be used to:

- Check the status of a claim
- Determine how much of your deductible has been satisfied
- Locate a provider
- Get updates on available benefits

BY MAIL

Correspondence should be addressed to:

Delta Dental of Virginia ATTN: Benefit Services 4818 Starkey Road Roanoke, VA 24018-8542

How to Use Your Benefits

You and your family members are covered for dental services when enrolled in one of Delta Dental's plans. Our plans are designed to make covered benefits more affordable. In most cases, this plan will pay a portion of the cost of your covered benefits (up to any plan maximums). You may be responsible for deductibles, coinsurance and in some cases, dentists charges that exceed what Delta Dental covers. Please see the **Schedule of Benefits** in your EOC for more details about what is covered under your plan. In all cases where you choose to have a more expensive service or benefit than is normally provided, or for which Delta Dental does not believe a "valid need" is shown, Delta Dental will pay the applicable percentage of the fee for the service which is adequate to restore the tooth or dental arch to proper function. You may be responsible for the difference between what Delta Dental pays and the dentist's fee for the optional treatment.

Eligible Dependents

An employee's spouse (or domestic partner) and children (please see your **<u>Schedule of Benefits</u>** for details on the dependent age limits) are eligible to be covered under your plan. If you need to add dependents to your coverage, please see your benefit administrator.

For full details regarding eligibility please refer to your EOC at the end of this handbook or contact our Benefit Services department at the toll-free number on your ID card.

Choosing Your Dentist

There are advantages to choosing a network dentist. Before you select a dentist please see the upper right-hand corner of your ID card (see diagram below) to determine your plan type. For the most up-to-date information on participating dentists you can visit Delta Dental of Virginia's website at deltadentalva.com, call the toll-free number listed on the bottom of your ID card, or call your dentist's office. Your level of coverage may be limited based on the dentist's participation in the Delta Dental network(s). Please see **How Delta Dental Pays for Covered Benefits** in the Evidence of Coverage section of this booklet for more details about your coverage.

Delta Dental PPO plus Premier	
ABC Company 000001234 John Doe 123-45-6789 Family 10/01/06 Services: 800-237-6060 .deltadentalva.com	TIP: Review your ID card to determine your plan type

How to Estimate Your Cost

Delta Dental PPO (Plus Premier) Plans*

With these plans you are provided with a unique opportunity we call the 'safety-net' feature. This feature allows you to select a dentist from either the Delta Dental PPO or the Delta Dental Premier network. These participating dentists have agreed to accept our network plan allowance as payment in full for your covered benefits. You may be responsible for deductibles and coinsurance (if any). This means that as a participating dentist they have agreed not to bill you for amounts that exceed the network plan allowance. We pay the dentist directly, so you do not have to pay the whole bill up front and wait for reimbursement.

You may select any licensed dentist to provide your dental care. Delta Dental bases its payment on the non-participating plan allowance for covered benefits provided by non-participating dentists. Nonparticipating dentists have not agreed to accept the non-participating plan allowance as payment in full. This means that in addition to what Delta Dental pays, you must pay any deductible and coinsurance. In addition, for a non-participating dentist you must also pay the difference between our non-participating dentist allowance and the charges submitted by this dentist. Therefore, the amount you would owe a non-participating dentist is typically higher than if you chose a Delta Dental PPO or Delta Dental Premier dentist. If you go to a non-participating dentist, in most cases, we will pay you directly for covered benefits unless an assignment of benefits is made with Delta Dental. We pay PPO dentists directly, so you do not have to pay the whole bill up front and wait for reimbursement.

See the illustration below for an example of how payments are made between participating and nonparticipating dentists. The example shown is for illustrative purposes only. Dollar amounts and Coinsurance percentages may not represent actual charges or plan benefits.

	PPO Network Dentist	Premier Network Dentist	Non-Participating Dentist
Dentist's Charge for Covered Procedure	\$1,200.00	\$1,200.00	\$1,200.00
Delta Dental's Plan Allowance	\$729.00	\$925.00	\$705.00
Coinsurance Percentage	50%	50%	50%
Delta Dental's Payment	\$364.50	\$462.50	\$352.50
Patient Payment*	\$364.50	\$462.50	\$847.50
Amount Dentist Receives	\$729.00	\$925.00	\$1,200.00

As you can see in this example, the patient's out-of-pocket cost is lower using a Delta Dental PPO Dentist.

*The Delta Dental PPO network is not available in all areas. Please consult our website at <u>deltadentalva.com</u> and go to the **Find a Dentist** link for details and to check dentist participation.

Predetermination of Benefits

Another aspect of Delta Dental's quality assurance is cost management. It's a responsibility we have to you, our customer. To fulfill that responsibility, we're tracking and analyzing costs at every step of the process. Delta Dental's close relationship with our participating dentists goes a long way toward achieving cost-conscious coverage for you.

To assist you in managing your total costs, Delta Dental also offers what's called "Predetermination of Benefits". Dentists may submit their treatment plan to Delta Dental for review and estimation of coverage before procedures are started. Delta Dental advises the patient and the dentist of what services are covered and what the payment would be. The actual payment for these predetermined services depends on eligibility, any plan limitations, coordination of benefits and the remaining maximum at the time services are performed. A predetermination plan is subject to change based on the dentist's participation status at the time of treatment and does not guarantee direct payment. Of course, predetermination is optional, but it is strongly recommended for dental services expected to exceed \$250. Once the service is completed, the claim should be submitted to Delta Dental for prompt payment.

Filing Claims

Most dentists file claims electronically or have claim forms on hand. If they don't, you may obtain one by visiting our website at <u>deltadentalva.com</u>. In some cases your human resources office may have a supply, or you can call our Benefit Services department at 800-237-6060 or the toll-free number listed on the bottom of your ID card.

If you use a Delta Dental participating dentist, your claim will be submitted for you. If you visit a nonparticipating dentist, you may need to submit your own claim. Just follow these easy steps to ensure efficient processing:

Complete your portion of the claim form (Sections 1-17) and present the form to the dentist for completion. If you visit a non-participating dentist you may need to mail your completed claim form to the address below.

All claims are processed at Delta Dental of Virginia's headquarters in Roanoke, Virginia. Our mailing address is:

Delta Dental of Virginia 4818 Starkey Road Roanoke, VA 24018-8542

All claims must be submitted within twelve (12) months of the date services are completed. This is called the timely filing limitation. If the claim is for Orthodontic services, the claim should be filed at the time of the banding. New enrollees, who are already in Orthodontic treatment when this coverage becomes effective or after a benefit waiting period (if applicable) is met, should file a claim upon enrollment or once the benefit waiting period has been satisfied.

Delta Dental will notify you in writing of the amount of benefits paid on your behalf and the amount that you must pay. This is called an **explanation of benefits (EOB)**. If you receive covered benefits and there is no patient balance, you **will not** receive an EOB unless Delta Dental applied a processing policy that resulted in no patient balance. If you need a copy of your EOB for any reason, you can always request one or print a copy from the Delta Dental website.

COMPLAINT AND APPEALS PROCEDURES

You have the right to file a complaint or appeal a denied claim. Please consult the EOC at the end of this handbook for details.

Coordination of Benefits

If you are covered under another dental plan, Delta Dental will coordinate your covered benefits as described in your EOC. Among other things, coordination of benefits (COB) eliminates duplicate

payments for the same dental or orthodontic services. Please see the EOC at the end of this handbook for details on the rules regarding which insurance plan would be considered primary and which would be considered secondary for payment purposes.

Common Dental Terminology

Listed below are definitions for commonly used dental terms. For a more comprehensive listing see our website at <u>deltadentalva.com</u>. Please also see the Definitions section in your EOC at the end of this handbook for a listing of defined contractual terms.

Amalgam Filling – a type of tooth filling made of silver and mercury.

<u>Anesthesia</u> – substances used to remove the effects of pain. Generally 1 of 4 types: topical anesthesia, local anesthesia, general anesthesia or neuroleptic anesthesia.

Anterior (front) teeth means the upper front teeth, tooth numbers 6-11; and/or the lower front teeth, tooth numbers 22-27.

<u>Bitewing X-rays</u> – similar to periapical X-ray except that only the crowns and part of the roots are seen for 2-3 adjacent teeth. Called Bitewing due to the X-ray film holder which provides a surface to bite down on and hold the X-ray securely in place.

Board Certified – a dentist that has been approved by the American Dental Society to practice a particular specialty. Board certified dentists have demonstrated at least 2 years of residency in a particular dental specialty and have passed an exam demonstrating education and experience to be certified in that specialty.

Bridge – dental work that involves supporting a replacement tooth between two healthy teeth.

<u>Bruxism</u> – clenching or grinding of the teeth.

<u>**Caries**</u> – clinical term for decay (cavity).

Comprehensive or periodic oral evaluation – evaluation and recording of the extraoral and intraoral hard and soft tissues (outside and inside of the mouth) typically including any cavities, missing or unerupted (yet to break the skin) teeth, filings and periodontal conditions. This includes an oral cancer screening.

<u>Composite Filling</u>– an alternative to amalgam fillings. Composite fillings are made from a resin. They are naturally white, can easily be colored to match the surrounding teeth, and are relatively easy to install. Composite fillings are most generally used on front teeth.

<u>Crowns</u> – an artificial 'top' made of porcelain, composite, or metal that is cemented on top of damaged teeth.

<u>Curettage</u> – a periodontal procedure which involves scraping off plaque to the bottom of the damaged gum tissue and removing the damaged gum tissue.

Dentures – a set of artificial teeth.

Endodontist – a Board Certified dentist specializing in the disease of tooth pulp.

<u>Fluoride</u> – a chemical known to strengthen tooth enamel making teeth less susceptible to decay.

<u>General Anesthesia</u> – a class of anesthesia substance or substances that are inhaled as gases. General anesthesia eliminates pain by rendering patients completely unconscious.

<u>Gingivitis</u> – stage one of early periodontal disease characterized by inflamed, reddish gum tissue which may bleed easily when touched or brushed. Untreated, gingivitis can lead to chronic periodontal disease and the instability of teeth.

<u>Gingivectomy</u> – a procedure performed by periodontist to remove diseased gum tissue.

Impacted Tooth – a tooth that is blocked by an adjacent tooth, bone, or soft tissue preventing it from erupting the surface of the gum. Often times, impacted teeth must be surgically removed.

Local Anesthesia – a class of anesthesia substance applied by injection directly to the gums or mouth tissue to provide pain relief to a local area of the mouth or gum. The patient remains alert during the procedure without the pain.

<u>Neuroleptic Anesthesia</u> – a class of anesthesia substance applied intravenously. The degree of anesthesia can be controlled from slight consciousness to totally unconscious.

<u>Nightguard/Occlusal Guard</u> – a removable acrylic appliance used to minimize the effects of grinding the teeth (bruxism) or joint problems (TMJ). Usually worn at night.

Oral and Maxillofacial Surgeon – Board Certified dentist who specializes in surgery of the teeth and bones of the jaw, jawbone or face.

Orthodontist – Board Certified dentist who specializes in correcting abnormally aligned or positioned teeth.

Panoramic X-ray – the X-ray machine makes a complete half circle from ear to ear to produce a complete two dimensional representation of all teeth.

Periapical X-ray – X-rays providing complete side views from the roots to the crowns of the teeth. Typically a complete set consists of 14-24 films with each tooth appearing in two different films from two different angles.

<u>Periodontist</u> – Board Certified dentist who specializes in gums, gum disease, tissues and structures supporting the teeth.

<u>Plaque</u> – a sticky fairly transparent film that forms on the teeth or cracks of the teeth primarily composed of undigested food particles mixed with saliva and bacteria. Left alone, plaque eventually turns into tartar or calculus.

Pontic – the part of a bridge that replaces the missing teeth.

Prophylaxis – removal of plaque, tartar and stains from teeth.

Prosthetics – dental implants or artificial teeth.

<u>Prosthodontist</u> – Board Certified dentist who specializes in the replacement of missing teeth by bridges and dentures.

<u>Root Canal</u> – a four step process required when the inner pulp of the tooth is irreversibly damaged. Step 1 involves removing all of the inner pulp of the tooth. Step 2 involves cleaning and smoothing the inside of the tooth. Step 3 involves filling the tooth with an inert material. Finally, an artificial crown is placed on top of the tooth.

<u>Root Planing</u> – the procedure of scraping plaque off of teeth below the gum line or on the root of the tooth.

Sealants – a substance applied to the biting surface of teeth to protect them from decay.

<u>Splints</u> – used when an otherwise healthy tooth has become loose due to advanced periodontal disease to prevent movement.

Topical Anesthesia – ointment or gel applied directly to the gums or mouth tissue to provide pain relief on the immediate surface of the tissue. Often applied to reduce the pain associated with needle pricks or to reduce pain and discomfort of mild infections or irritations on the gum or in the mouth.

TMJ or Temporomandibular Joint Disorder - the joint formed where the lower jaw bone attachs to the head. TMJ refers to the general class of disorder affecting the bones and muscles of this region. Symptoms range from tenderness and swelling to headaches and neck and back aches. Generally, a clicking or popping sound is heard when the jaw is opened or closed..

This page intentionally left blank.

A DELTA DENTAL

EVIDENCE OF COVERAGE

Delta Dental of Virginia

4818 Starkey Road Roanoke, Virginia 24018-8542 Telephone: 800-237-6060 TTY/TDD: 877-287-9039 This page intentionally left blank.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PLAN PROVISIONS

SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS

LIMITATIONS

- 1.0 HOW DELTA DENTAL PAYS FOR COVERED BENEFITS
- 2.0 ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT
- 3.0 COVERED BENEFITS, DEDUCTIBLE AND BENEFIT WAITING PERIOD
- 4.0 EXCLUSIONS
- 5.0 OTHER PAYMENT RULES THAT AFFECT MY COVERAGE
- 6.0 WHEN COVERAGE ENDS
- 7.0 CLAIMS, APPEALS AND GRIEVANCES
- 8.0 COORDINATION OF BENEFITS (COB) WITH OTHER PLANS
- 9.0 ORAL HEALTH INFORMATION
- 10.0 MEMBER RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES
- 11.0 DEFINITIONS
- 12.0 ADDITIONAL BENEFITS IN HEALTHY SMILE, HEALTHY YOU® PROGRAM

This is your Evidence of Coverage. It is also referred to as your EOC. This EOC is part of your Group's Contract. The entire agreement consists of the following: the Evidence of Coverage, the Group contract and any amendments and attachments. In all cases, the Evidence of Coverage including the **Schedule of Benefits** and Benefit Limitations will be the controlling document. All of the provisions in this EOC are subject to the terms, conditions, and limitations of your Group's contract.

Delta Dental of Virginia provides your coverage. Delta Dental's plans are designed to make the cost of your Covered Benefits more affordable. In most cases, this plan will pay a portion of your Covered Benefits' costs. The plan does not pay all your costs. You may be responsible for Deductibles, Coinsurances, and some Dentists' charges that exceed what Delta Dental pays.

NOTE: Words that are capitalized indicate that they are a defined term. Please refer to the Definitions section, for more detailed information on defined terms.

This page intentionally left blank.

PLAN PROVISIONS

The following is a description of benefits offered under your Group dental plan.

If you have any questions about your benefits or need additional information, you can contact our Benefit Services department by calling 800-237-6060 or by calling the number on your ID card. Individuals with special hearing requirements may call 877-287-9039 to reach the Delta Dental of Virginia TTY/TDD member care line.

NOTE: The Benefit Period during which the Annual Maximum(s) and Deductible (if any) is accumulated is January to December.

	BENEFIT DEDU	BENEFIT DEDUCTIBLE INFORMATION		
Dlan Bonofit	Deductible Type*		Plan Differential**	
		Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Participating
All Covered Benefits except orthodontic services	Individual Annual	\$50	\$50	\$50
All Covered Benefits except orthodontic services	Family Annual	\$150	\$150	\$150

	BENEFIT MAX	BENEFIT MAXIMUM INFORMATION		
tipono a rola	Mavimine Tuno		Plan Differential**	
		Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Participating
All Covered Benefits except diagnostic & preventive and orthodontic services	Individual Annual	\$1250	\$1250	\$1250
Orthodontic services	Individual Lifetime	\$1000	\$1000	\$1000

	DEPENDENT AGE LIMITS
Covered dependent children	Through the end of the calendar year they reach age 26.
Orthodontic age limit for covered dependent children	Through the end of the day they reach age 19.

* Refer to the **Schedule of Benefits** to determine if a deductible applies to a specific Covered Benefit.

** The amounts listed under the Plan Differential are the deductible and maximum benefits permitted. The deductibles and maximums are not separate and amounts applied to one will apply to the other.

NOTE: The term `All Covered Benefits except orthodontic services' does not imply that orthodontic services are a Covered Benefit; refer to the <u>Schedule</u> of **Benefits** for a listing of Covered Benefits.

ENEFITS
LE OF BE
SCHEDU

BENEFIT INFORMATION	_
SENEFIT INFORMA	~
SENEFIT INFORMA	0
SENEFIT INFORMA	2
SENEFIT INFORMA	
BENEFIT INFORMA	
BENEFIT INFORM	•
BENEFIT INFORM	R
BENEFIT INFOR	4
BENEFIT INFO	2
BENEFIT INFO	$\overline{}$
BENEFIT INF	Q
BENEFIT IN	ш.
BENEFIT IN	7
BENEFIT I	HE
BENEFIT	
BENEFI	
BENEFI	ь
BENEI	Π'
BENE	
BEN	
BE	\mathbf{z}
8	ш
•••	-

BENEFIT INFORMATION									
	Ď	Delta Dental Pays	ys	De	Deductible Applies	es	Bene	Benefit Waiting Period	eriod
Procedure	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	# of months before covered	Pro-rated for New Hires	Waived For Initial Enrollees
			Diagnostic	& Prevent	Preventive Services	es			
Oral exams (periodic, limited- problem focused, exams for patients under three years of age, comprehensive, detailed and extensive, re-evaluation, comprehensive periodontal)	100%	100%	100%	z	z	Z	N/A	Z	z
Bitewing X-rays (including vertical bitewings)	100%	100%	100%	Z	N	Ν	N/A	Z	Z
Intraoral-periapical	100%	100%	100%	Ν	N	Ν	N/A	Ν	N
Intraoral-occlusal	100%	100%	100%	N	Ν	N	N/A	N	N
Complete full mouth X-rays (intraoral-complete series and panoramic)	100%	100%	100%	Z	Z	Z	N/A	Z	Z
Pulp vitality tests	100%	100%	100%	z	Z	Z	N/A	z	z
Cleanings	100%	100%	001	Ν	Ν	N	N/A	Ν	z
Fluoride applications	100%	100%	100%	Ν	N	N	N/A	N	Z
Sealants and preventive resin restorations	100%	100%	100%	Z	N	Ν	N/A	Z	Z
Space maintainers - fixed (unilateral and bilateral)	100%	100%	100%	Z	N	Ν	N/A	Z	Z
Space maintainers – removable (unilateral and bilateral)	100%	100%	100%	Z	z	z	N/A	Z	z

🛆 DELTA DENTAL®

7

BENEFIT INFORMATION									
	Ď	Delta Dental Pays	γs	De	Deductible Applies	es	Bene	Benefit Waiting Period	eriod
Procedure	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	# of months before covered	Pro-rated for New Hires	Waived For Initial Enrollees
Removal of fixed space maintainers	100%	100%	100%	z	z	z	N/A	z	z
Full mouth debridement	100%	100%	100%	N	N	N	N/A	Z	N
Periodontal maintenance	100%	100%	100%	N	Ν	N	N/A	Z	N
Consultations and evaluations for deep sedation or general anesthesia	100%	100%	100%	z	z	z	∀/N	z	z
			Basic	c Services					
Amalgam (silver) and composite (white) fillings	80%	%08	%08	٨	٨	Y	∀/N	Ν	z
Prefabricated stainless steel crowns - primary teeth	80%	%08	%08	٨	٨	٢	∀/N	Ν	z
Sedative filling	80%	80%	80%	γ	Υ	Υ	N/A	Z	N
Interim therapeutic restoration – primary dentition	80%	%08	%08	٨	7	¥	∀/N	z	z
Pin retention	80%	%08	80%	λ	Υ	Υ	N/A	Ν	N
Therapeutic pulpotomy (excluding final restoration)	80%	%08	%08	٨	Y	Y	N/A	Z	z
Pulpal debridement	80%	80%	80%	Υ	Υ	Υ	N/A	Z	N
Root canal therapy (Anterior, Bicuspid, Molar) - excluding final restoration	80%	80%	80%	Y	Y	Y	N/A	Z	Z
Retreatment of root canal therapy	80%	80%	80%	Y	Y	٢	N/A	z	Z

∆ DELTA DENTAL

ε

BENEFIT INFORMATION									
	De	Delta Dental Pays	λs	De	Deductible Applies	es	Bene	Benefit Waiting Period	eriod
Procedure	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	# of months before covered	Pro-rated for New Hires	Waived For Initial Enrollees
Apexification/recalcification	80%	80%	80%	≻	۲	≻	N/A	z	z
Apicoectomy	80%	80%	80%	٨	٨	Y	N/A	z	z
Periradicular surgery without apicoectomy	80%	80%	80%	٨	٨	٨	N/A	z	z
Retrograde filling	80%	80%	%08	А	А	Υ	V/N	Ν	Z
Gingivectomy or gingivoplasty	80%	80%	%08	А	А	Υ	N/A	Ν	N
Gingival flap procedure	80%	80%	80%	А	Υ	Υ	N/A	N	Ν
Osseous surgery	80%	80%	80%	А	Υ	Υ	N/A	N	Ν
Bone replacement graft (does not include bone replacement graft for ridge preservation)	80%	80%	80%	٨	Y	٢	N/A	z	Z
Pedicle and free soft tissue graft procedures	80%	80%	80%	٨	Υ	Υ	N/A	Z	Z
Autogenous and non- authgenous connective tissue graft procedures; distal or proximal wedge procedure; combined connective tissue and double pedicle graft	80%	80%	80%	~	×	7	N/A	z	z
Periodontal scaling and root planing	80%	80%	80%	٨	Υ	Υ	N/A	Z	Z
Simple extractions	80%	80%	80%	Υ	Υ	Υ	N/A	N	N

Å DELTA DENTAL

4

BENEFIT INFORMATION									
	De	Delta Dental Pays	λs	De	Deductible Applies	es	Bene	Benefit Waiting Period	eriod
Procedure	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	# of months before covered	Pro-rated for New Hires	Waived For Initial Enrollees
Surgical removal of erupted tooth requiring elevation of mucoperiosteal flap; removal of bone and/or section of tooth	80%	80%	%08	~	~	~	A/N	z	z
Removal of impacted tooth- soft tissue	80%	80%	%08	٨	Y	Y	∀/N	Z	Z
Removal of impacted tooth - partially and completely bony	80%	80%	%08	γ	Υ	Υ	N/A	Z	N
Surgical removal of residual tooth roots	80%	80%	%08	γ	Υ	Υ	N/A	N	N
Coronectomy - intentional partial tooth removal	80%	80%	%08	٨	Y	Y	N/A	Z	Z
Oroantral fistula closure	80%	80%	80%	Υ	Υ	Υ	N/A	N	N
Primary closure of sinus perforation	80%	80%	%08	γ	Υ	Υ	N/A	N	N
Mobilization of erupted or malpositioned tooth to aid eruption	80%	80%	80%	Y	٢	٢	N/A	Z	Z
Incisional biopsy of oral tissue - hard and soft	80%	80%	80%	Υ	Υ	Υ	N/A	N	Z
Alveoloplasty	80%	80%	80%	Υ	Υ	Υ	N/A	N	N
Removal of lateral exostosis, torus palatinus, torus mandibularis	80%	80%	80%	Y	Y	Y	N/A	z	z

Å Delta Dental

BENEFIT INFORMATION									
	De	Delta Dental Pays	ys	De	Deductible Applies	ies	Bene	Benefit Waiting Period	eriod
Procedure	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	# of months before covered	Pro-rated for New Hires	Waived For Initial Enrollees
Incision and drainage of abscess - intraoral and extraoral soft tissue	80%	80%	%08	~	7	7	N/A	z	Z
Maxillary sinusotomy for removal of tooth fragment or foreign body	80%	80%	%08	7	~	~	N/A	z	Z
Frenulectomy; frenuloplasty	80%	80%	%08	Y	Υ	Υ	N/A	Ν	Ν
Excision of hyperplastic tissue	80%	80%	%08	Y	٢	٢	N/A	Ν	Ν
Excision of pericoronal gingival	80%	80%	%08	Y	Y	Y	N/A	N	N
Surgical reduction of fibrous tuberosity	80%	80%	80%	Y	Y	Y	N/A	Z	N
General anesthesia in conjunction with surgical services	80%	80%	80%	7	¥	¥	N/A	Z	z
Re-cement or re-bond inlays, onlays, veneers or partial coverage restorations; re- cement or re-bond indirectly fabricated or prefabricated post and cores; re-cement or re-bond implant/abutment supported crown	80%	80%	80%	~	~	~	N/A	z	z
Re-cement or re-bond fixed partial denture; re-cement or re-bond implant/ abutment supported fixed partial denture	80%	80%	80%	~	~	~	N/A	z	z

ع DalfA DaviAL

BENEFIT INFORMATION									
	De	Delta Dental Pays	γs	De	Deductible Applies	ies	Bene	Benefit Waiting Period	eriod
Procedure	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	# of months before covered	Pro-rated for New Hires	Waived For Initial Enrollees
Repairs to complete and partial dentures	80%	80%	80%	٨	٨	٨	N/A	z	z
Palliative (emergency) treatment of dental pain - minor procedure	80%	80%	%08	٨	Y	٨	N/A	Z	Z
Office visit – after regularly scheduled hours	80%	80%	%08	٨	Y	٨	V/N	Z	Z
			Major	r Services					
Onlays and single crowns	50%	50%	%05	λ	٨	А	12	Ν	Ν
Labial veneers	50%	50%	50%	Υ	Υ	Υ	12	N	Ν
Cast and prefabricated post and core in addition to crown; core buildup, and crown repair	50%	50%	50%	¥	≻	7	12	z	z
Implant supported crowns	50%	50%	%05	λ	٨	А	12	Ν	Ν
Complete and partial dentures	50%	50%	50%	Υ	Υ	Υ	12	N	Ν
Tissue conditioning	50%	50%	50%	Υ	Υ	Υ	12	Ν	Ν
Denture relines	50%	50%	50%	Υ	Υ	Υ	12	N	Ν
Pontics (does not include indirect resin based composite and provisional pontics)	50%	50%	50%	Y	¥	٨	12	Z	z
Fixed partial denture retainers - inlays/onlays	50%	50%	50%	×	7	Х	12	z	z

Å delta dental

BENEFIT INFORMATION									
	D	Delta Dental Pays	ys	De	Deductible Applies	es	Bene	Benefit Waiting Period	eriod
Procedure	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	# of months before covered	Pro-rated for New Hires	Waived For Initial Enrollees
Fixed partial denture retainers - crowns (does not include indirect resin based composite crown)	50%	50%	50%	٨	Y	¥	12	z	Z
Cast and prefabricated post and core in addition to fixed partial denture retainer; core build up for retainer; fixed partial denture repair	50%	50%	50%	~	7	7	12	z	Z
Implant supported dentures	50%	50%	50%	Υ	Y	Υ	12	N	Z
Fixed partial denture sectioning	50%	50%	50%	X	~	×	12	z	z

			Orthodo	Orthodontic Services	ces					
Treatment necessary for the proper alignment of teeth (includes 2D cephalometric film, 2D oral/facial photographic images, and diagnostic casts)	50%	50%	50%	z	z	z	12	z	Z	
Surgical access of an unerupted tooth, including general anesthesia	50%	50%	50%	Z	Z	Z	12	Z	Z	

🛆 DELTA DENTAL"

∞

BENEFIT INFORMATION									
	De	Delta Dental Pays	ys	De	Deductible Applies	ies	Bene	Benefit Waiting Period	eriod
Procedure	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	Delta Dental PPO	Delta Dental Premier	Non-Par	# of months before covered	Pro-rated for New Hires	Waived For Initial Enrollees
Placement of device to facilitate eruption of impacted tooth, including general anesthesia	50%	50%	50%	z	z	Z	12	z	z

Å DELTA DENTAL[®]

LIMITATIONS

The following limitations apply to all contracts and contain Dental Services that may not be a Covered Benefit under this Evidence of Coverage. Please refer to the **Schedule of Benefits** for a complete listing of Covered Benefits under this Evidence of Coverage.

- Oral exams are limited to twice in a Calendar Year.
- Consultations and evaluations for deep sedation or general anesthesia are limited to twice in a Calendar Year and are subject to the benefit limitation for regular exams.
- Cleanings are limited to twice in a Calendar Year.
- Periodontal cleanings are limited to twice in a Calendar Year.
- Full mouth debridement is a Covered Benefit when an Enrollee has not had a cleaning or scaling and root planing within 36 months of the full mouth debridement.
- Full mouth debridement is limited to once in a lifetime.
- Fluoride applications are limited to twice in a Calendar Year for Enrollees under the age of 19.
- Bitewing X-rays are limited to once in a Calendar Year; limited to a maximum of 4 bitewing films in one visit or a set of (7-8) bitewing films.
- Full mouth/panelipse X-rays are limited to once in a 5 year period.
- Sealants and preventive resin restorations are limited to non-carious, non-restored 1st and 2nd permanent molars for Enrollees under the age of 16, one application per tooth in a 5 year period.
- Amalgam (silver) and composite (white) fillings are limited to once per surface in a 24 month period.
- Space maintainers are limited to once per lifetime for Enrollees children under age 14.
- Retreatment of root canal therapy is a Covered Benefit 2 years after initial treatment.
- Replacement of an existing crown is a Covered Benefit once every 7 years per tooth and when the existing crown is not serviceable.
- Recementation of existing crowns and inlays are limited to once in a 12 consecutive month period.
- Replacement of an existing prosthetic is a Covered Benefit once every 7 years and when the existing prosthesis is not serviceable.
- Denture adjustments are limited to twice in a 12 consecutive month period.
- Denture repair is limited to once in a 12 consecutive month period.
- Implants are limited to once in a life-time per site for Enrollees over the age of 15..
- Implants are limited to 2 per quadrant and 4 per each arch with a maximum of 8 for full mouth reconstruction.
- A full mouth X-ray includes bitewing X-rays; panoramic X-ray in conjunction with any other X-ray is considered a full mouth X-ray.
- Stainless steel crowns are limited to primary (baby) teeth for Enrollees under age 14.
- Gingivectomy or gingivoplasty is limited to once per quadrant in a 36 month period.
- Gingival flap procedures are limited to once per quadrant in a 36 month period.
- Osseous surgery is limited to once per quadrant in a 36 month period.
- Periodontal scaling and root planing is limited to once per quadrant in a 24 month period.
- Autogenous and non-autogenous connective tissue graft procedures; distal or proximal wedge procedure; combined connective tissue and double pedicle graft procedures are limited to once per site in a 36 month period.
- Fixed bridges or removable partials are limited to Enrollees over the age of 15.

10



- Crowns are a Covered Benefit when the tooth damaged by decay or fracture cannot be restored by amalgam or composite restoration.
- Crowns are limited to Enrollees over the age of 11.
- Temporary prosthetic devices are not a separate benefit. Any charge for these devices is included in the fee for the permanent device.
- Orthodontic services are limited to Enrollees children over the age of 4.
- Bone harvesting is limited to once in a lifetime per tooth.
- Adjustment, maintenance or cleaning of a maxillofacial prosthetic appliance is limited to once per year.

1.0 HOW DELTA DENTAL PAYS FOR COVERED BENEFITS

Covered Benefits by Delta Dental PPO Dentists:

Delta Dental PPO Dentists have an agreement with Delta Dental and agree to accept our Plan Allowance for Covered Benefits they perform. This means you pay the Deductibles and Coinsurances (if any) for Covered Benefits. In most instances, we pay Delta Dental PPO Dentists directly.

Covered Benefits by Delta Dental Premier Dentists who are not Delta Dental PPO Dentists:

Delta Dental Premier Dentists have an agreement with Delta Dental and agree to accept our Plan Allowance for Covered Benefits they perform. These Dentists have agreed to accept the Delta Dental Premier Plan Allowance as full payment for Covered Benefits. You are also responsible for any Deductibles and Coinsurances. In most instances, we pay Delta Dental Premier Dentists directly.

Covered Benefits by Non-Participating Dentists:

Non-Participating Dentists have not agreed to accept Delta Dental's payment as full payment. After Delta Dental pays its portion of the bill, you pay the rest, possibly up to the Dentist's total charge for dental services received. You are also responsible for any Deductibles and Coinsurances. Unless Virginia law requires otherwise, we pay you directly for any Covered Benefits.

2.0 ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT

You are eligible for coverage, if you:

- Meet the Group's eligibility requirements, and
- Properly enroll in the Group's dental plan.

Your employer will inform you of your effective date under the dental plan. An enrollment application is required unless eligibility is submitted electronically. You are considered an Enrollee once Delta Dental receives and approves a signed application or electronic file.

The following individuals are eligible for coverage:



PERSON	DEFINITION	WHEN ELIGIBLE
Employee	An employee regularly scheduled to work at a position for a minimum of 75% of a full time employee load as defined by the Member and shall not be less than 30 hours per week or 1360 hours per year. A faculty member under an academic year contract for a minimum 75% of a full time teaching load, or equivalent, during the academic year with a Member; An employee that participates in either a "phased retirement" or "flexible retirement" program as defined by the employing Member institution; An employee on an Approved Leave of Absence; An employee on an Approved Sabbatical; or	The Employee meets the requirements for eligibility and properly enrolls in the Plan; and Makes any required Contributions toward the cost of coverage for the Participant and any Covered Dependent(s). The formula used for allocating the required Contributions between the Member and its Employees must be approved by the Board of Directors. The amount of the respective Contributions shall be set forth in notices from the Plan Administrator and may be changed from time to time by the Board of Directors.
Part-Time Employee	An employee regularly scheduled to work at a position for a minimum of 1000 hours per year or equivalent, but less than the required number of hours to meet the definition of an Employee; or A faculty member under an academic year contract teaching at least 50% of a full teaching load, or equivalent, but less than the required teaching load to meet the definition of an Employee, as determined by the Member Institution.	A Part Time Employee must properly enroll in the Plan, continuously meet the requirements for eligibility and pay the required contributions on a timely basis, as described in this section on Eligibility and Enrollment.

PERSON	DEFINITION	WHEN ELIGIBLE
Eligible Retiree	An Employee who is a Participant in the Plan during the 3 month period immediately prior to retirement from a Member, was Actively at Work on the day prior to retirement, and meets both a minimum age of 55 years and has a minimum service of 10 years of continuous service as an Employee with a Member; and the sum of such Employee's age and years of service is at least 70.	If a Participant becomes an Eligible Retiree, such Participant may continue as a Covered Person subject to any limitations contained herein; If an Eligible Retiree or an Eligible Retiree's Dependent spouse who was a Covered Person terminates participation in the Plan, such person may not become a Covered Person thereafter.
Medicare Eligible	Not Eligible.	Not Eligible.
Spouse	The legally recognized spouse of a Participant, provided that a spouse that is legally separated or divorced from the Participant shall not be a Dependent, except for purposes of COBRA Continuation Coverage.	A spouse will be considered an eligible Dependent from the date of marriage, provided the spouse is properly enrolled as a Dependent within 31 days of the date of marriage.



PERSON	DEFINITION	WHEN ELIGIBLE
	Child. A child up to the end of the Plan Year when such child attains age 26, who is:	Initial Enrollment . If a Participant enrolls a Dependent within 31 days of the date of
	 A natural child; 	hire, the Dependent's Effective Date shall be the same day as
	 A legally adopted child, which shall be defined as a child adopted or placed for adoption with the Participant or the Participant's spouse. The child's placement for adoption ends upon the termination of the legal obligation; 	the Participant's Effective Date. Later-Acquired Dependent . If a Participant, after initial enrollment, acquires a new eligible Dependent, the Participant may complete, sign and return an application to the
	• A stepchild;	Plan Administrator within the period set forth in the Special
	 A child of a Participant required to be covered in accordance with applicable requirements of any Qualified Medical Child Support Order as defined by ERISA Section 609; 	Enrollee section. If the newly acquired Dependent(s) are enrolled within this period, the effective date of that Dependent's coverage is the first date in which the Dependent met the definition of Dependent.
Dependent	 A child with proof of legal guardianship for whom the Participant or the Participant's spouse is the court-appointed legal guardian. 	
	Such child shall be deemed a Dependent until the date in which he or she, at the end of the calendar year, reaches the attained age of 26; becomes a Participant; serves on extended active duty in the Armed Forces; or is no longer continuously incapable of self support because of a disability, or is no longer dependent on the Participant for Support and maintenance. The Participant must provide proof of such Disability within the 31 day period after the date the child would otherwise lose Dependent status.	

PERSON	DEFINITION	WHEN ELIGIBLE
		An Eligible Retiree may participate in the Plan as of the date of retirement from a Member, subject to the following and any other applicable terms and conditions set forth in this Plan Document: If a Participant becomes an Eligible Retiree, such Eligible Retiree may continue as a Covered Person until the date the Eligible Retiree becomes eligible for Medicare;
		If an Eligible Retiree's Dependent is not a Covered Person on the day prior to the time the Participant becomes an Eligible Retiree, such Dependent's may not thereafter become a Covered Person in the Plan unless the Dependent is a Special Enrollee;
Spouse and Dependents of Eligible Retiree		A Dependent spouse acquired by marriage or domestic partnership (where the Member has executed a Rider affording domestic partner coverage) after a Participant becomes an Eligible Retiree may not be a Special Enrollee;
		If an Eligible Retiree or an Eligible Retiree's Dependent spouse who was a Covered Person terminates participation in the Plan, such person may not become a Covered Person thereafter;
		Upon an Eligible Retiree's death or termination of participation due to eligibility for Medicare, any Covered Spouse and Covered Dependent may remain a Covered Dependent until the earlier of the date of such Covered Spouse's death or termination of participation due to Medicare eligibility. If the Covered Spouse terminates participation due to death or eligibility for Medicare, or if no spouse is covered at the time of the Eligible Retiree's termination of participation, any Covered Dependent may remain a



PERSON	DEFINITION	WHEN ELIGIBLE
		period of Continuation of Coverage as set forth under COBRA;
		Upon the death or retirement of a Participant who is Medicare eligible and who, except for such eligibility for Medicare, would qualify as an Eligible Retiree, any Covered Dependents may remain a Covered Dependent on the same basis as the Covered Dependents of an Early Retiree who is terminating due to death or eligibility for Medicare; and
		If an Eligible Retiree terminates participation in the Plan for any reason other than for death or eligibility for Medicare, the Covered Dependents of such Eligible Retiree shall terminate participation in the Plan as of the Eligible Retiree's termination of participation.
	Later-Acquired Dependent. If a Participant, after initial enrollment, acquires a new eligible Dependent, the Participant may complete, sign and return an application to the Plan Administrator within the period set forth below. If the newly acquired Dependent(s) are enrolled within this period, the effective date of that Dependent's coverage is the first date in which the Dependent met the definition of Dependent.	Initial Enrollment . If a Participant enrolls a Dependent within 31 days of the date of hire, the Dependent's Effective Date shall be the same day as the Participant's Effective Date.
Special Enrollee	Newborn or Adopted Children. Newborn and newly adopted children shall be covered for Injury or Illness from the moment of birth, adoption, or placement for adoption. Covered Expenses include the necessary care or treatment of medically diagnosed Congenital Defects, birth abnormalities or prematurity, provided the child is properly enrolled as a Dependent within 60 days of the child's date of birth, adoption or placement for adoption. This provision shall	

PERSON	DEFINITION	WHEN ELIGIBLE
	not apply to or in any way affect the maternity coverage applicable to the mother.	
	Siblings and Other Dependents Upon Birth or Adoption. If a Participant's other Dependents are not Covered Persons, the Participant may enroll these other Dependents along with a newborn or adopted child as described in the subsection above. If the Participant enrolls the other Dependents within 60 days , the Special Enrollment Date and coverage shall become effective on the child's date of birth, adoption, or upon placement for adoption.	
	Loss of Alternate Health Coverage. A Participant or a Dependent who was previously eligible for coverage, but did not enroll because of alternate health coverage, may complete, sign and return an application to the Plan Administrator within the 31 day Special Enrollment Period following the Participant or Dependent's loss of such other coverage due to any of the following:	
	Exhaustion of COBRA Continuation Coverage;	
	Loss of eligibility for such other coverage due to divorce, legal separation, death, termination of employment or reduction of hours of employment;	
	A Significant reduction in benefits, or a significant increase in premium, for such other coverage; or	
	Termination of employer contributions.	
	Individuals who lose coverage due to nonpayment of premiums or for cause (e.g. filing fraudulent claims) shall not be Special Enrollees hereunder. Coverage for a Special Enrollee hereunder shall begin as of the	



PERSON	DEFINITION first day of the calendar month following the enrollment request. However, in the event that the Special Enrollee loses coverage on other than the last day of the month, the Effective Date of the Special Enrollee's coverage shall be the later of the first day after the other coverage ends, or the first day after the date the enrollment request is received by the Plan Administrator.	WHEN ELIGIBLE
Court Order	Qualified Medical Child Support Order. A child may become eligible for coverage as set forth in a Qualified Medical Child Support Order (QMCSO). The Plan Administrator will establish written procedures for determining (and have sole discretion to determine) whether a medical child support order is qualified and for administering the provisions of benefits under the Plan pursuant to a QMCSO. The Plan Administrator may seek clarification and modification of the order, up to and including the right to seek a hearing before the court or agency which issued the order.	

Military Leave

Delta Dental will cover any Subscriber who is on active duty as required under the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Act of 1994 (USERRA). Subscribers performing military duty of more than 30 days may elect to continue employer sponsored health care for up to 24 months; however, the Subscriber may be required to pay for this coverage. For military service of less than 31 days, health care coverage is provided as if the service member had remained employed.

Even if you do not continue coverage during military leave through your employer, Delta Dental will reinstate coverage if you are eligible under the Group's Contract. To enroll under Delta Dental you can no longer be on active duty with the armed services. Delta Dental must be notified that the returning Subscriber (and dependents, if applicable) is eligible to re-enroll under the Contract. Any benefit waiting period will need to be satisfied that was not satisfied prior to going on active duty. A Subscriber returning from active duty must enroll when first eligible or they will have to wait until the next Open Enrollment Period.

Changing Coverage

The coverage category that the Subscriber selects cannot be changed until the Group's next Open Enrollment Period. However, a Subscriber may change coverage categories before the Open



Enrollment Period due to a qualifying event (i.e., marriage, birth, loss of other coverage). In most cases, a new enrollment application will need to be submitted to Delta Dental.

Regardless of when you enroll, you may have to serve Benefit Waiting Period(s) before you receive Covered Benefits. Please refer to the **Schedule of Benefits** for more information about Benefit Waiting Period(s).

Change in Status

If the cost of benefits increases or decreases during a benefit period the Plan Administrator of the Consortium dental plan may automatically change the contribution amount.

When a change in contribution is significant, a Participant may either increase the contributions or change to a less costly coverage election.

When a new benefit option is added, a Participant may change to elect the new benefit option.

When a significant overall reduction is made to a benefit option, a Participant may elect another available benefit option.

Participants may make a coverage election change if the dental plan covering a spouse or Dependent:

- Incurs a change such as adding or deleting a benefit option;
- Allows election changes due to Special Enrollment, Change in Status, Court Order or Medicare Eligibility/Entitlement; or
- Allows election changes due to that dental plan's annual Open Enrollment which does not coincide with this dental plan's.

3.0 COVERED BENEFITS, DEDUCTIBLE AND BENEFIT WAITING PERIOD

Dental Services will be provided as a Covered Benefit if it is determined that the service rendered was:

- 1. Necessary and customary for the diagnosis and/or treatment of your condition;
- 2. The Dental Service is identified as a Covered Benefit in the **Schedule of Benefits**; and
- 3. You meet the eligibility requirements under the Contract.

See the **<u>Schedule of Benefits</u>** for a listing of Covered Benefits, applicable Coinsurances, Deductibles, limitations and any benefit waiting periods that might apply.

NOTE: In order for a benefit to be covered, it must be listed as a Covered Benefit on the **Schedule of Benefits**. You can obtain a copy of Covered Benefits including the American Dental Association dental procedure code by calling Delta Dental's Benefit Services department at 800-237-6060.

A Dentist must provide all Covered Benefits. There are five exceptions. A qualified dental hygienist may provide Covered Benefits for:

- 1. Cleaning or scaling your teeth,
- 2. Applying fluoride directly (i.e. "topically") to your teeth,
- 3. Administering oral anesthetics topically,
- 4. Applying antimicrobial agents topically for the treatment of periodontal pocket lesions, and



5. Administering analgesia and anesthesia.

To be covered, the dental hygienist's services:

- 1. Must be supervised and guided by a Dentist whose services would also be covered under this Contract;
- Must be provided in accordance with generally accepted dental practice standards and the laws and the regulations of the state or other jurisdiction in which the services are provided; and
- 3. Are subject to all other terms, conditions, exclusions, and limitations in the Contract.

Delta Dental may review any claim before it is paid. The reviewer may review the claim to determine generally accepted dental practice standards. Delta Dental uses its own standard processing policies to determine which Dental Services are Covered Benefits. Covered Benefits are subject to Delta Dental's processing policies, limitation and exclusions.

Deductibles, Benefit Maximums, and Coinsurances

Your Deductibles and Benefit Maximums are listed in the **Plan Provisions**.

Deductibles are the dollar amounts you are responsible to pay for covered dental expenses before Delta Dental makes payment. This amount will not be reimbursed by Delta Dental. After any deductible amount has been paid, Delta Dental will pay for Covered Benefits at the percentage rate shown in the **Schedule of Benefits**.

Benefit Maximum is the total dollar amount that Delta Dental will pay for Covered Benefits during a Benefit Period. Amounts over the Benefit Maximum will not be covered. Once the Benefit Maximum is reached you pay 100% of the cost of any Dental Service received. Certain services may have a separate Benefit Maximum.

Coinsurance is a fixed percentage rate of the cost of a Covered Benefit where you may be responsible for sharing the cost for Covered Benefits with Delta Dental. The percentage of the Coinsurance that Delta Dental will pay for each benefit class is shown on the **Schedule of Benefits**. The Dentist may require you to pay your share of any Coinsurance at the time you receive the Covered Benefit.

Benefit Waiting Period

A Benefit Waiting Period is the amount of time that must pass after your enroll before you are eligible for Covered Benefits. Refer to the **Schedule of Benefits** to see if a Benefit Waiting Period applies to a specific Dental Service.

Timely Entrant

Timely Entrant means that those eligible to participate enroll in the Group's dental plan (1) on the inception date of the plan, (2) after completing the Group's new hire waiting period (if applicable); or (3) based on a Qualifying Event.

The **Schedule of Benefits** will tell a Timely Entrant the length (if any) of the Benefit Waiting Period for that service. The **Schedule of Benefits** also tells you if the Benefit Waiting Period will be prorated or waived. Pro-rate means that if you enroll after the initial effective date of the Group dental plan and you had coverage for the same Covered Benefit under a prior dental plan, you will receive credit towards a Benefit Waiting Period under this Contract for that benefit. The prior dental plan must have been in effect immediately preceding this Contract. Proof of prior coverage is required. A waiver means that for a Covered Benefit, if you enroll on the initial effective date of the Group dental plan, the Benefit Waiting Period is waived. The waiver does not apply to new hires enrolling after the initial effective date of the Group dental plan.



If the Group adds a new Covered Benefit or offers another Delta Dental benefit plan where a Benefit Waiting Period applies, you will receive credit for the entire length of time enrolled under this Contract.

4.0 EXCLUSIONS

The following are not Covered Benefits **unless specifically identified** as a Covered Benefit in the **Schedule of Benefits**:

- Services or supplies that are not Dental Services; also services not specifically listed as covered in the **Schedule of Benefits**.
- Services or treatment provided by someone other than a licensed Dentist or a qualified licensed dental hygienist working under the supervision of a Dentist.
- A Dental Service that Delta Dental, in its sole discretion (subject to any and all internal and external appeals available to you), determines is not necessary or customary for the diagnosis or treatment of your condition. In making this determination, Delta Dental will take into account generally accepted dental practice standards based on the Dental Services provided. In addition, each Covered Benefit must demonstrate Dental Necessity. Dental Necessity is determined in accordance with generally accepted standards of dentistry.
- Dental Services for injuries or conditions that may be covered under workers compensation, similar employer liability laws or other medical plan coverage; also benefits or services that are available under any federal or state government program (subject to the rules and regulations of those programs) or from any charitable foundation or similar entity.
- Dental Services for the diagnosis or treatment for illnesses, injuries or other conditions you are eligible for coverage under your hospital, medical/surgical, or major medical plan.
- Dental Services started or rendered before the date enrolled under this EOC. Also, except as otherwise provided in this EOC, benefits for a course of treatment that began before you are enrolled under this EOC.
- Except as otherwise provided for in this EOC, Dental Services provided after the date you are no longer enrolled or eligible for coverage under this EOC.
- Except as otherwise provided for in this EOC, prescription and non-prescription drugs; premedications; preventive control programs, oral hygiene instructions, and relative analgesia.
- General anesthesia when less than three (3) teeth will be routinely extracted during the same office visit.
- Splinting or devices used to support, protect, or immobilize oral structures that have loosened or been reimplanted, fractured or traumatized.
- Charges for inpatient or outpatient hospital services; any additional fee that the Dentist may charge for treating a patient in a hospital, nursing home or similar facility.
- Charges to complete a claim form, copy records, or respond to Delta Dental's requests for information.
- Charges for failure to keep a scheduled appointment.
- Charges for consultations in person, by phone or by other electronic means.
- Charges for x-ray interpretation.
- Dental Services to the extent that benefits are available or would have been available if you had enrolled, applied for, or maintained eligibility under Title XVIII of the Social Security Act (Medicare), including any amendments or other changes to that Act.
- Complimentary services or Dental Services for which you would not be obligated to pay in the absence of the coverage under this EOC or any similar coverage.



▲ DELTA DENTAL[®]

- Services or treatment provided to an immediate family member by the treating Dentist. This would include a Dentist's parent, spouse or child.
- Dental Services and supplies for the replacement device or repeat treatment of lost, misplaced or stolen prosthetic devices including space maintainers, bridges and dentures (among other devices).
- Dental Services or other services that Delta Dental determines are for correcting congenital malformations; also, cosmetic surgery or dentistry for cosmetic purposes.
- Replacement of congenitally missing teeth by dental implant, fixed or removable prothesis whether the result of a medical diagnosis including but not limited to hereditary ectodermal dysplasia or not related to a medical diagnosis.
- Experimental or investigative dental procedures, services, supplies as well as services and/or procedures due to complications thereof. Experimental or investigative procedures, services or supplies are those which, in the judgment of the Delta Dental: (a) are in a trial stage; (b) are not in accordance with generally accepted standards of dental practice, or (c) have not yet been shown to be consistently effective for the diagnosis or treatment of the Enrollee's condition.
- Dental Services for restoring tooth structure lost from wear (abrasion, erosion, attrition, or abfraction), for rebuilding or maintaining chewing surfaces due to teeth out of alignment or occlusion, or for stabilizing the teeth. Such services include but are not limited to equilibration and periodontal splinting.
- Dental Services, procedures and supplies needed because of harmful habits. An example of a harmful habit includes clenching or grinding of the teeth.
- Services billed under multiple Dental Service procedure codes which Delta Dental, in its sole discretion (subject to any and all internal and external appeals available to you), determines should have been billed under a single, more comprehensive Dental Service procedure code. Delta Dental bases its payment on the Plan Allowance for the more comprehensive code, not on the Plan Allowance for the underlying component codes.
- Services billed under a Dental Service procedure code that Delta Dental, in its sole discretion (subject to any and all internal and external appeals available to you), determines should have been billed under a code that more accurately describes the Dental Service. Delta Dental bases its payment on its determination of the more accurate Dental Service code.
- Amounts assessed on dental services and/or supplies by state or local regulation.
- Amounts that exceed the Plan Allowance as agreed to by the Dentist for Covered Benefits.

5.0 OTHER PAYMENT RULES THAT AFFECT MY COVERAGE

Alternate treatment

We will pay the allowance for the least expensive Dental Service that is necessary to restore the tooth or dental arch to contour and function, but only if that Dental Service is a Covered Benefit. You, or Your Dependent, will be responsible for the remainder of the Dentist's fee if a more expensive Dental Service is selected. For each Covered Benefit, the applicable Deductible and Coinsurance will apply regardless of which Dental Service is selected.

Dental Services requiring multiple visits

Some Dental Services take multiple visits to complete. Examples include crowns, bridges, removable prosthetics, and endodontic services. Delta Dental only pays for Covered Benefits that require multiple visits after the entire course of treatment is completed. Your date of service is the completion date for all these services. Orthodontic services are the one exception. You may be responsible for the Dentist's full charges if you or your Dentist (1) do not complete the entire course of treatment, or (2) changes the type of dental treatment before your last visit.



Orthodontic services

If listed as a Covered Benefit on the **Schedule of Benefits**, Delta Dental makes periodic payments for covered orthodontic services up to the Benefit Maximum, over the entire course of treatment. Delta Dental will pay up to \$500 at the time of initial banding. Delta Dental pays the balance of its obligation over the remainder of the treatment period. In the event you make payment in full at the time of initial banding, Delta Dental will pay as if you are making periodic payments over the treatment period.

If orthodontic treatment begins before your Effective Date under this EOC, Delta Dental reduces its total allowance. Delta Dental reduces its allowance by the amount paid by a prior carrier or the prior carrier is obligated to pay. If your coverage ends during orthodontic treatment, Delta Dental covers:

- the banding portion of the service only if the bands are installed before the date your coverage ends; or
- follow-up visits if enrolled on the first day of the month when the visit takes place.

In-service treatment

Without exception, to be a Covered Benefit under this Contract, the services listed below must be on the <u>Schedule of Benefits</u>.

As a rule, Dental Services started before the effective date of your coverage under this Contract are not Covered Benefits. Examples of these type services include, but are not limited to:

- Fixed bridgework and a full or partial denture, only if the Dentist took first impressions or fully prepared the abutment teeth before the effective date of your coverage under this EOC;
- A crown, only if the Dentist fully prepared your tooth before the effective date of your coverage under this EOC; and
- Root canal therapy, only if the Dentist opened the pulp chamber of your tooth before the effective date of your coverage under this EOC.

In addition, Dental Services are not Covered Benefits if you receive the service after your coverage under this Contract ends. However, there are exceptions for Dental Services that require multiple visits. Examples of these type services include, but are not limited to:

- Fixed bridgework and a full or partial denture, only if the Dentist takes first impressions or fully prepares the abutment teeth before the date your coverage under this EOC ends;
- A crown, only if the Dentist fully prepares the tooth to be treated before the date your coverage under this EOC ends; and
- Root canal therapy, only if the Dentist opens the pulp chamber of your tooth before the date your coverage under this EOC ends.

NOTE: In most cases, the Dental Service has to be completed within 30 days after the initial date of the service.

Incomplete treatment

If a Dentist starts a course of treatment and it is completed by a different Dentist, Delta Dental will split its payment between the Dentists. Delta Dental will split its payment in the manner that it determines is reasonable and equitable to both Dentists. At its sole discretion (subject to any and all internal and external appeals available to you), Delta Dental will determine how to split payment between the Dentists. You may be responsible for any unpaid balances if the Dentists do not agree.





6.0 WHEN COVERAGE ENDS

A Participant and Dependent's participation under the dental plan shall terminate on the earlier of the following occurrences:

- The end of the month in which the Participant Terminates Employment with a Member; unless the Member is obligated to continue to make contributions on behalf of such Participant by terms of the employment agreement between the Member and the Participant including the Member's personnel manual;
- The end of the month in which the Participant loses his status as a Participant, or the Dependent loses his status as a Covered Dependent;
- The Plan terminates;
- While on an Approved Leave of Absence or Approved Sabbatical, the Participant becomes employed full time by another employer and is eligible for dental benefits;
- The failure to pay required contributions. In such case coverage shall terminate on the last date for which the required contributions were paid, as determined by the Plan Administrator of the Consortium's dental plan;
- Upon a Participant's death, any Covered Dependent may remain a Dependent for the applicable period of Continuation Coverage set forth under COBRA, provided that the Covered Dependent complies with the conditions therein; or
- For cause (i.e. fraudulent claims).

All questions about Creditable Coverage, as well as requests for Creditable Coverage Certificates should be directed to Delta Dental.

COBRA continuation of coverage

If your employer had 20 or more employees in the previous calendar year, you and your covered Dependents may elect to continue coverage if you meet the Qualifying Events described under COBRA. If you or your covered Dependents would normally lose eligibility for coverage because of a Qualifying Event, you may choose to continue coverage under your employer's Group dental plan. You must pay for this coverage on your own. The period a COBRA beneficiary (including you) would be eligible to continue coverage depends on the type of Qualifying Event the Enrollee has experienced.

USERRA Continuation Coverage

Continuation and reinstatement rights may also be available if the Participant is absent from employment due to service in the Uniformed Services pursuant to the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act of 1994 (USERRA). More information about coverage available pursuant to USERRA is included in the Consortium's Wrap Around Plan Document and Summary Plan Description.

Family and Medical Leave

If a Participant is on a leave of absence under the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA), the Participant may continue coverage under the dental plan. More information about coverage available pursuant to FMLA is included in the Consortium's Wrap Around Plan Document and Summary Plan Description.

Continuous coverage under state law (12 months)

You may be able to continue coverage under your Group's dental plan for a period of 12 months after losing eligibility under the Group's dental plan. For those covered under COBRA, the 12 month state



continuation is not applicable. Benefits under a continuation dental plan will match your current Group dental plan benefits. Delta Dental will continue coverage for the 12 month period without further evidence of insurability, if:

- the Enrollee meets enrollment requirements for the state continuation plan, and
- the Enrollee applies within 60 days from the last day of coverage under the Group plan.

Under the state continuation, you will make monthly premium payments to the Group for as long as the coverage is active during the 12 month period.

Conversion to an individual conversion policy

If an Enrollee loses eligibility for coverage under the Group's dental plan, the Enrollee may be able to continue coverage under an individual conversion dental plan. Benefits under an individual conversion dental plan may not match your current Group dental plan. Delta Dental will issue the individual policy without further evidence of insurability, if:

- the Enrollee meets enrollment requirements for an individual plan, and
- the Enrollee applies within 60 days after their Group coverage ends.

It is your responsibility to make premium payments. Coverage under an individual conversion dental policy will not end when the Group policy terminates.

7.0 CLAIMS, APPEALS AND GRIEVANCES

The following is a description of how a claim for benefits is processed. A claim is any request for a plan benefit made by you. The times listed are maximum times only. A period begins when you file the claim. Days mean calendar days.

Filing a Claim

If you use a Delta Dental Participating Dentist, the Dentist will file a claim on your behalf. If you visit a Non-Participating Dentist, you may have to submit the claim. Submit claims to:

Delta Dental of Virginia 4818 Starkey Road Roanoke, VA 24018-8542

You must submit all claims for dental benefits within twelve (12) months of the date services are completed. This is called the timely filing limitation. If orthodontic services are listed as a Covered Benefit on the **Schedule of Benefits**, a claim for benefits should be filed at the time of the banding. New enrollees, who are already in orthodontic treatment when this coverage becomes effective or after a benefit waiting period (if applicable) is met, should file a claim upon enrollment or once the benefit waiting period has been satisfied.

There are different types of claims and each one has a specific timetable for either approval of the claim, a request for more information to process the claim, or denial of the claim.

Following the submission of a claim, you may receive an adverse benefit determination. An appeal is a complaint about a denied claim or an adverse benefit determination.

Claims Review and Appeals Procedures

You have the right to appeal a denied claim or adverse benefit determination. Adverse benefit determinations are decisions Delta Dental makes that result in denial, reduction or termination of a benefit or amount paid. It also means a decision not to provide a benefit or service. Adverse benefit determinations can result from one or more of the following:



The individual is not eligible to participate in the dental plan; or

Delta Dental determines that a benefit or service is not a Covered Benefit because:

- it is not included in the list of Covered Benefits,
- it is specifically excluded,
- a benefit limitation under the dental plan has been reached,
- is not necessary or customary for the diagnosis or treatment of your condition [Dental Necessity].

Delta Dental will provide you with written notices of adverse benefit determinations within the periods shown in the following chart.

Type of Claim		Claim Procedures and Appeal Process
Post-Service Health Claim	Step 1:	The plan has 30 days after receiving your initial claim to notify you of the benefit determination.
A claim that is a request for payment under the Plan for covered services already received.		The plan can take a one-time extension of 15 days for matters beyond their control. The plan must notify you within the initial 30-day period of the extension and the reason for the extension.
	Step 2:	For a denied claim, you have 180 days to appeal the adverse benefit determination and 60 days from receipt of notice to appeal any subsequent determinations.
	Step 3:	The plan has 60 days after receiving your appeal (30 days if the group allows two (2) levels of appeal) to notify you of the appeal decision. Both levels of appeal must be completed within the 60-day deadline.

Type of Claim		Claim Procedures and Appeal Process
Improper or Incomplete Claim A claim that does not include enough information for us to make a determination.	Step 1:	The plan has 30 days after receiving your claim to notify you of its decision. The plan can take a one-time extension of 15 days if they are unable to make a benefit determination due to insufficient information received with the claim. After receipt of the initial claim, the plan must notify you within 15 days if an extension is necessary.
	Step 2:	You have 45 days after receiving the extension notice to provide additional information or complete the claim.
	Step 3:	For a denied claim, you have 180 days to appeal the adverse benefit determination and 60 days from receipt of notice to appeal any subsequent determinations.
	Step 4:	The plan has 60 days after receiving your appeal (30 days if the group allows two (2) levels of appeal) to notify you of the appeal decision. Both levels of appeal must be complete within the 60-day deadline.

Notice to Claimant of Adverse Benefit Determinations

Delta Dental will provide written or electronic notification of any denial or adverse benefit determination.



Authorized Representative

You may authorize a representative to act on your behalf in pursuing a claims review or claims appeal. Delta Dental may require that you identify your authorized representative for us in writing in advance. For an urgent care claim, you may designate a dental care professional, who is knowledgeable about your dental condition, to act on your behalf. We will deal directly with your authorized representative, rather than you, for matters involving the claim or appeal.

Appeals of Adverse Benefit Determinations

Benefit Service Representatives are available during regular business hours to answer your questions. You can reach us at 800-237-6060 or the toll-free number on the bottom of your Delta Dental of Virginia ID card. Individuals with special hearing requirements may call 877-287-9039 to reach the Delta Dental of Virginia TTY/TDD member care line. If a matter cannot be resolved to your satisfaction based on a telephone call, Delta Dental's internal appeals process is available to you. This is a mandatory process. This means that you must use Delta Dental's internal appeals process before taking any legal action.

Delta Dental has a two level appeal process. Therefore, you will need to verify with your employer the number of appeals, including a voluntary appeal, offered by your Group.

You or your authorized representative must file the appeal in writing and explain why you believe Delta Dental's decision was incorrect. Your appeal should include the following information:

- name, address, and daytime telephone number;
- the member number and group number (as shown on the Identification Card);
- the patient's name; address, and daytime telephone number;
- the date of service; name and address of the Dentist who provided the service.

You may submit written comments, documents, records, and other information relating to the claim even though Delta Dental did not consider the information when making the initial decision. You may request, and Delta Dental will provide to you free of charge, reasonable access to and copies of all documents, records, and other information relevant to your claim.

We will conduct the appeal without deferring to the original adverse decision. The individual who conducts the appeal will not be the person who made the initial decision or that person's subordinate. We will consult a dental care professional who has appropriate training and experience in the field of dentistry involved if dental judgment is required. The dental care professional whom we consult for the appeal will not be the person whom we consulted in making the initial decision or that person's subordinate. Upon request, we will identify the dental professional whom we consulted, whether or not we relied on his or her advice in reaching our adverse decision.

Please send your request for appeal of an adverse benefit determination to:

Delta Dental of Virginia Attn: Appeal Review 4818 Starkey Road Roanoke, Virginia 24018-8542

If you still believe your adverse benefit determination is incorrect, you should contact the Plan Administrator with your concern. The Plan Administrator is:

Tim Klopfenstein CICV Benefits Consortium, Inc. 118 Main St. P.O. Box 1005 Bedford, VA 24523



🛆 DELTA DENTAL®

Grievances

Delta Dental would like Enrollees to be completely satisfied with the dental care and services they receive but recognize that there are times an Enrollee may have questions, concerns or complaints. If you are dissatisfied with the service received from Delta Dental or that of a Participating Dentist, you may file a grievance with Delta Dental. A grievance is a complaint about quality of care or operational issues such as waiting times at provider offices, adequacy of participating provider facilities and network adequacy.

Please send your grievance to:

Delta Dental of Virginia Attn: Grievance Review 4818 Starkey Road Roanoke, Virginia 24018-8542

External Assistance

If you are unable to contact or obtain satisfaction from Delta Dental, you may contact the following state agencies for assistance. You may contact the offices in any of the following ways.

Address:	Office of Licensure and Certification Virginia Department of Health 9960 Mayland Drive, Suite 401 Richmond, Virginia 23233-1463
Telephone Toll-Free:	800-955-1819
Richmond:	804- 367-2106
Fax:	804-527-4503
E-Mail:	mchip@vdh.virginia.gov
Web Page:	http://www.vdh.virginia.gov
Address:	Consumer Service Section Virginia Bureau of Insurance PO Box 1157 Richmond, Virginia 23218
Telephone Toll-Free:	800-552-7945
Richmond:	804-371-9691
Fax:	804-371-9944
E-Mail:	bureauofinsurance@scc.virginia.gov
Web Page:	http://www.scc.virginia.gov/division/boi

If you have any questions about an appeal or grievance involving a Dental Service that you received and Delta Dental has not satisfactorily addressed, you may contact the Office of Managed Care Ombudsman for assistance. You may contact the office in any of the following ways:

Address:	Office of Managed Care Ombudsman Virginia Bureau of Insurance P.O. Box 1157 Richmond, Virginia 23218
Telephone Toll-Free:	877-310-6560
Richmond:	804-371-9032
E-Mail:	ombudsman@scc.virginia.gov
Web Page:	http://www.scc.virginia.gov



8.0 COORDINATION OF BENEFITS (COB) WITH OTHER PLANS

You and your family members may have coverage for Dental Services by more than one Plan. For instance, you may have coverage under this Plan as an employee and under another Plan as a dependent. The coordination provision determines how the Plan pays benefits when you have coverage under more than one Plan. Among other things, coordination of benefits eliminates duplicate payments for the same Dental Services. Please note you can never receive **more** than your actual out of pocket expense for a dental procedure or service (i.e. You cannot claim the full amount of your out of pocket expense under both Plans. You can only claim under the second Plan the portion that the first Plan did not cover.)

Definitions: The following definitions apply to this COB section only:

Plan means any of the following that provides dental benefits or services: (a) any contract issued or administered by Delta Dental of Virginia or any other Delta Dental Member Company; (b) dental or health insurance policy, contract or other arrangement in which a dental service benefit is offered or available; (c) a medical or dental HMO; (d) labor management trusteed plan, union welfare plan; (e) employer organization plan; (f) employee benefits plan; (g) or tax-supported or government program to the extent that coordination of benefits is permitted by law. A "Plan" can be either insured or self-insured. It may also be an ERISA or a non-ERISA plan. For the purposes of this section only, the term "Plan" does not mean an individually underwritten and issued policy, contract or other arrangement that provides for accident and sickness benefits exclusively and the patient, patient's guardian, or family member pays the entire premium.

Primary Plan is the Plan responsible for determining and paying benefits first.

Secondary Plan is the Plan or Plans responsible for determining and paying benefits after the Primary Plan determines and pays its benefits.

The first step is to determine which Plan is the "Primary Plan" and which is the "Secondary Plan", but no Plan pays more than it would have without this provision. The guidelines below determine which Plan is primary and which is secondary:

- The Plan without a coordination provision is always the Primary Plan.
- Your medical benefits Plan may provide coverage for a few Dental Services covered by your Delta Dental Plan. In this case, your medical benefit Plan is Primary. Extraction of impacted wisdom teeth and oral surgery are examples of services sometimes covered under both medical and dental benefit Plans.
- If both Plans have a COB provision, the Plan covering the patient as an employee rather than as a dependent is primary.
- If a child is covered under both parents' Plans:
 - 1. The Plan of the parent whose birthday falls earlier in the year is primary and the Plan of the parent whose birthday falls later in the year is secondary.
 - 2. If both parents have the same birthday, the Plan that covered the parent longer is primary.
 - 3. If the other Plan does not have this "birthday rule", then the above will not apply and other Plan's COB provision will determine the order of benefits.
- When parents are separated or divorced, the Primary Plan is determined in this order:
 - 1. When a court order requires one parent to be financially responsible for a dependent child's dental care expenses, that parent's Plan is the Primary Plan for that dependent child;
 - 2. If there is no such court order, the Plan of the natural parent with legal custody of the child;



🛆 DELTA DENTAL[®]

- 3. After one parent re-marries or both parents re-marry, the Plan of the natural parent with legal custody is the Primary Plan. The Plan of the child's custodial stepparent is the Secondary Plan. Plan benefits for the child's parent without legal custody are determined third. The non-custodial stepparent's Plan benefits are determined fourth.
- The Plan that covers the patient as a working employee (or dependent of a working employee) is the Primary Plan. The Plan that covers the patient as a former or retired employee (or his or her dependent) is the Secondary Plan.
- If a Subscriber or Dependent has coverage under two or more Delta Dental Plans, one of which is DeltaCare and both Plans provide coverage for the same Dental Service, DeltaCare is primary.
- When none of the other rules applies, the Plan that has covered the patient for the longest uninterrupted period is the Primary Plan.
- When the order of benefit determination cannot be determined, then the other Plan is primary.
- When the order of benefit determination cannot be determined and if one of the Plans is a dental HMO, then the dental HMO is primary.

As the Primary Plan, this Contract's benefits are determined as though the other Plan did not exist. As the Secondary Plan, this Contract's benefits will be coordinated so that the sum of all benefits payable by all of the Plans (including this Plan) does not exceed what Delta Dental would have allowed in the absence of this COB section. For example, when Delta Dental is the Secondary Plan, Delta Dental's obligation to provide Covered Benefits under this Contract is satisfied if the Primary Plan pays the same amount or more than Delta Dental would have allowed if benefits had not been coordinated. Even if you have not submitted a claim with the other Plan, Delta Dental may coordinate benefits with the other Plan. In all cases, any applicable deductible will reduce the amount owed by Delta Dental under this COB section. When a Plan provides benefits in the form of services rather than payment, Delta Dental will assign a reasonable cash value to each Covered Benefit. This cash value is considered a benefit payment.

For surgical dental services, if your Dentist has an agreement with the Primary Plan to accept a lower allowance than Delta Dental's allowance as payment in full for a Covered Benefit, Delta Dental coordinates benefits using the Primary Plan's allowance rather than Delta Dental's allowance.

Your Covered Benefits will not increase because benefits are coordinated. Delta Dental will never pay more than it would have paid in the absence of this section. If your Primary Plan is a medical or dental HMO, Delta Dental's only obligation as the Secondary Plan is your Deductible or Copayment for the HMO coverage, if any. You should provide Delta Dental with all information about coverage available from the other Plan(s). By accepting coverage under this Plan, you authorize Delta Dental to obtain from, and release to, any other Plan all the information necessary to coordinate benefits. You also authorize Delta Dental to recover from any other Plan, your Dentist, or you the amount of Covered Benefits that Delta Dental has paid in excess of its obligations under this COB section.

9.0 ORAL HEALTH INFORMATION

As a result of mouth and throat diseases ranging from cavities to cancer, millions of Americans suffer pain and disability. This fact is disturbing because almost all oral diseases can be prevented. Your dental plan covers a wide range of dental benefits to help you maintain your oral health. Having a healthy lifestyle, brushing properly and visits to your Dentist can often improve your oral health. Delta Dental is committed to becoming a leader in quality dental care programs. As part of that commitment, Delta Dental provides you access to information regarding oral health on our website: <u>deltadentalva.com</u>.



10.0 MEMBER RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

Delta Dental member companies collectively form the nation's largest and most experienced dental benefits organization with thousands of Participating Dentists nationwide. Committed to offering access to quality dental care, Delta Dental covers million of workers and their families. The federal government's development of a Consumer Bill of Rights and Responsibilities establishes a clear set of unifying standards and is an important step forward for all those involved in the health care system. Delta Dental of Virginia is providing you with the below "Statement of Consumer Rights and Responsibilities" to show its commitment to establishing a stronger relationship of trust among consumers, dental professionals and dental plans.

Statement of Consumer Rights and Responsibilities

• DELTA DENTAL OFFERS A CLEAR PRESENTATION OF COVERED SERVICES, LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS

As an Enrollee, you have a right to clear and complete information about your dental benefits. Therefore, we provide information that fully explains the scope of benefits, as well as any limitations or exclusion of services, in easy-to-understand language.

• DELTA DENTAL MAKES DENTAL SERVICES READILY AVAILABLE

In an effort to assist our subscribers in obtaining appropriate, quality dental care, we inform them about Delta Dental's network of Participating Dentists. Delta Dental explains the advantages of receiving treatment from these Participating Dentists. In addition, Delta Dental explains how an Enrollee may be impacted if Dental Services are provided by licensed practitioners not participating with Delta Dental. This information explains that, since the fees of these Dentists are not subject to contractual controls, greater cost sharing by Enrollees may be necessary.

In our managed care programs, Delta Dental provides listings of Participating Dentists to help an Enrollee make a selection. Delta Dental protects the Subscribers' rights to access emergency care and regular appointments, as well as professionally sound treatment, in these programs as well as in all our other Delta Dental benefit programs.

Delta Dental also recognizes its obligation and the Participating Dentists' obligation to make services available to all Enrollees, including those with diverse cultural backgrounds and those with physical and mental disabilities.

DELTA DENTAL OFFERS ACCESS TO SPECIALTY CARE

Most Delta Dental programs cover benefits for professionally indicated specialist treatment. Our fee-for-service program offers our consumers access to a nationwide network of Participating Dentists specializing in pediatric care, oral and maxillofacial surgery, endodontics, periodontics, oral pathology, prosthodontics and orthodontics.

Delta Dental also believes that subscribers of managed care programs should have access to specialists, and our managed care programs include a process for referrals.

• DELTA DENTAL OFFERS OUR PROVIDER DIRECTORY ON-LINE

Delta Dental recognizes the importance of providing you with the most current listing of Dentists available to you. Therefore, Delta Dental has the directory of Participating Dentist's available on-line at <u>deltadentalva.com</u>. If you do not have access to the internet, you can request a hard copy by calling Delta Dental of Virginia at 800-237-6060.

• DELTA DENTAL GIVES CONSUMERS ACCESS TO EMERGENCY CARE

Delta Dental recognizes that there can be dental conditions that, if left untreated, would result in serious dental health impairment or continued severe pain. In such cases, all of Delta Dental's programs provide coverage for emergency treatment. In addition, Dentists in Delta Dental's managed care programs are required to provide 24-hour, on-call arrangements for such emergencies.



• DELTA DENTAL BELIEVES CHOICE OF BENEFIT PROGRAMS IS IMPORTANT

Delta Dental has a comprehensive selection of program designs. This allows group purchasers to select the program or combination of programs that best meet the needs of their employees. Regardless of whether traditional or managed care benefit designs are chosen, the structure of every Delta Dental program assures Enrollees access to professionally sound and properly benefited programs.

• DELTA DENTAL SUPPORTS DISCLOSURE OF PATIENT OPTIONS IN DENTAL TREATMENT (NO GAG RULES PERMITTED)

There are a variety of professionally sound treatment options for many dental conditions. Dentists under contract to Delta Dental recognize their obligations to discuss these options with their patients and thoroughly explain the benefits available for each, as well as the level of consumer participation required in the cost of care. Delta Dental endorses this practice and never restricts its participating Dentists from openly discussing such treatment options with their patients.

In addition, when there is a question regarding an Enrollee's financial responsibility, Delta Dental Participating Dentists are encouraged to submit claims to Delta Dental for predetermination. Through this process, both the Dentist and the consumer can receive detailed information from Delta Dental about covered services and costs prior to treatment.

• DELTA DENTAL HAS A SYSTEM TO RESOLVE COMPLAINTS AND APPEALS

Delta Dental supports the rights of consumers who believe a claim denial is unfair. Delta Dental member companies maintain complaint resolution systems that Subscribers and Dentists may use when there is a disagreement over coverage or concerns over the quality of care. The design of both systems is to ensure the administration of consumers' coverage is in accordance with accepted dental practice standards as well as the group Contract.

• DELTA DENTAL SUPPORTS AND COMPLIES WITH STATE REGULATORY PROTECTIONS

Delta Dental recognizes the importance of local government regulation to provide protection of consumers against benefit plan abuse. Delta Dental supports and complies with state statutes and regulations, as well as those of the U. S. Department of Labor's Employee Retirement Income Security Act. We also believe that, long term, the single most effective protection of consumers' rights is market competition. Plans that are inadequately funded and administered and/or fail to meet consumers' needs, will not survive in the marketplace.

• DELTA DENTAL IS COMMITTED TO SAFEGUARDING CONSUMER INFORMATION

Delta Dental believes in a patient's right to privacy with regard to his/her records and dental history. We support the right of an individual to access his/her records and information pertaining to claims submitted for care and services. In accordance with current federal and state regulations, Delta Dental strives to protect this information and allow access to confidential records to the limited parties necessary for treatment purposes, patient knowledge, claim needs and/or as legally required.

DELTA DENTAL ENCOURAGES CONSUMER INVOLVEMENT IN BENEFITS PLAN POLICY

Delta Dental is committed to consumer participation in the development and refinement of the policies for our programs. To this end, the governing bodies of all Delta Dental member companies include representatives from the business and dental communities, as well as our consumers. Such involvement assures that Delta Dental member companies met the needs in both the design and the administration of our programs to foster improved dental health.

• DELTA DENTAL BELIEVES CONSUMERS OF DENTAL PLANS ALSO HAVE RESPONSIBLITIES

Improved oral health is a primary objective of Delta Dental. To achieve this goal requires the cooperation of the individuals covered by our programs. It is each individual's responsibility to engage in a dental health program that includes a regimen of personal dental hygiene, self-examination and regular professional care. Avoidance of substances and behaviors that place oral health in jeopardy should also be a component of each individual's personal care.



We believe it is also our consumers' responsibility to become familiar with their specific plan's coverage. It is also the consumers' responsibility to meet any financial obligation incurred because of treatment, including paying the appropriate copayments, coinsurances or deductibles required by the plan. It is the Enrollee's responsibility to cooperate with their Dentist on treatment plans to achieve a satisfactory result.

The designs of Delta Dental's programs are to encourage Enrollee's to fulfill their responsibilities, primarily through the emphasis on regular, preventive care. In addition, Delta Dental provides informational materials that can assist individuals in achieving optimum oral health by utilizing their dental programs effectively.

11.0 DEFINITIONS

This is the definitions section. The following terms used in the Contract, including this EOC, have these meanings:

- **<u>Benefit Maximum</u>** is the total dollar amount that Delta Dental will pay for the listed Covered Benefits during the specified Benefit Period.
- **Benefit Period** is a specified period to incur Covered Benefits in order for them to be eligible for payment. This is also the specified period of time that your Deductible (if any) and your Benefit Maximum (if any) is calculated.
- **Benefit Waiting Period** is the period of time that must pass after enrolling under the plan before an Enrollee can start receiving Covered Benefits.
- **<u>Contract</u>** means the Group's Dental Care Contract, including this EOC and EOC schedules, addenda, and amendments made a part of the Group's Dental Care Contract.
- **Coinsurance** is a portion of the Dental Services the Enrollee is responsible for paying. It is usually a percentage of the Plan Allowance the Enrollee pays directly to the Dentist for Covered Benefits after meeting any applicable deductible.
- **<u>Covered Benefits/Covered Services</u>** means the Dental Services covered under this EOC subject to its terms, conditions, exclusions, and limitations of the Contract.
- **Deductible** is a fixed dollar amount the Enrollee is responsible to pay before Delta Dental will begin covering the cost of Covered Benefits.
- **Delta Dental** means Delta Dental of Virginia.
- **Dental Necessity** means for a Covered Benefit that Delta Dental, in its sole discretion (subject to any and all internal and external appeals available to you), determines is necessary or customary for the diagnosis or treatment of your condition. In making this determination, Delta Dental will take into account whether a prudent dentist would (a) provide the service or product to a patient to diagnose, evaluate, prevent or treat an injury, disease or (b) its symptoms in accordance with generally accepted dental practices of the professional dental community and within their professional guidelines.

<u>Dental</u> Necessity includes, but is not limited to, treatments involving dental structures and pathology, which while rarely medically necessary, are essential to resolve the condition of dental disease. A medically necessary situation as it relates to dental therapies is one where failure to provide the Dental Service(s) would result in harmful effects to one's overall health status or are necessary to sustain life.

• **Dental Services** means care and procedures provided by a Dentist for the diagnosis and treatment of dental disease or injury. Not all Dental Services are Covered Benefits.



- **Dentist** means a person with a valid, unrestricted license to practice dentistry in the state or other jurisdiction in which the Enrollee receives the Dental Service.
- **Dependent** is any person who is a member of the Subscriber's family, who meets all applicable eligibility requirements under the Group's dental plan and has properly enrolled.
- **<u>Effective Date</u>** is the date coverage begins for an Enrollee provided they have properly enrolled.
- **Enrollee** means the Subscriber's Dependents, as well as the Subscriber, who are entitled to coverage under the Group's dental plan and has properly enrolled.
- <u>Evidence of Coverage (EOC)</u> means this booklet and any amendments, riders, or endorsements to this booklet that Delta Dental issues. This booklet is part of your Group's Contract.
- **Group** shall mean the independently governed and operated institutions of higher education in the Commonwealth of Virginia who are members of the Council of Independent Colleges in Virginia Benefits Consortium, Inc. as set forth in its Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws. The term Group shall also mean any affiliated foundation or other entity associated with such institutions, and any other entity adopting the dental plan with the approval of its governing body and Council of Independent Colleges in Virginia Benefits Consortium, Inc. The term Group shall also mean the Council of Independent Colleges in Virginia Benefits Consortium, Inc. and its collective member institutions.
- <u>Member</u> means subscriber.
- **Member Company** means any Delta Dental Member Company (including Delta Dental) that has entered into a "DeltaUSA Interplan Participating Agreement" that is in effect on the date the Enrollee receives the Dental Service.
- **Non-Participating (Non-Par) Dentist** is a Dentist who does not have a Dentist agreement with Delta Dental or a Member Company on the date the Enrollee receives Dental Services.
- **Non-Participating (Non-Par) Dentist Allowance** means for Covered Benefits the lower of (1) the fee that the Dentist bills Delta Dental or (2) the payment allowance that the participating Member Company (including Delta Dental) has set for the Covered Benefit that the Non-Participating Dentist provides. This allowance may be lower than the Plan Allowance for the same Covered Benefit. In all cases, Delta Dental determines the Non-Participating Dentist Allowance.
- **Open Enrollment Period** is the period designated by the Group for employees to elect coverage for the upcoming Benefit Period.
- **<u>Participating (Par) Dentist</u>** is a Dentist who has a Dentist agreement with a Member Company (including Delta Dental) in the state or other jurisdiction where he/she practices. This agreement must be in effect on the date the Enrollee receives the Dental Service. Delta Dental PPO and Delta Dental Premier Dentists are Participating Dentists.
- **<u>Plan Allowance</u>** means for each Covered Benefit the lowest of:
 - 1. The fee that the Dentist bills Delta Dental,
 - 2. The most recent fee for the service the Dentist has on file with Delta Dental, or
 - 3. The allowance that the Dentist has agreed to accept as full payment under the Participating Dentist agreement (plus Deductibles and Coinsurances, if any) for the Covered Benefit that he or she provides to an Enrollee. In all cases, Delta Dental determines the Plan Allowance.



△ DELTA DENTAL[®]

- **Predetermination Plan** is a detailed description of Dental Services that your Dentist prepares and Delta Dental reviews, before receiving Dental Services. A Predetermination Plan helps to determine which Dental Services are Covered Benefits and informs you what your liability may he.
- **<u>Oualifying Event</u>** means a change in your family, employment or group coverage status which would affect your benefits under the Group's dental plan due to one or more of the following:
 - 1. Marriage;
 - 2. Birth, adoption or placement for adoption of a Dependent child;
 - Divorce or marriage annulment;
 - 4. Death of a Dependent;
 - 5. A change in your or your Dependent's employment status if it causes you or your dependent to gain or lose eligibility for coverage. Such as beginning or ending employment, strike, lockout, taking or ending a leave of absence, changes in worksite or work schedule.
- **Schedule of Benefits** is the document outlining the Covered Benefits under your dental plan.
- Subscriber is the Group's employee who is entitled to coverage under the Group's dental plan and has properly enrolled.
- We, Us, or Our refers to Delta Dental of Virginia.

12.0 ADDITIONAL BENEFITS IN HEALTHY SMILE, HEALTHY YOU® PROGRAM

As a result of growing evidence connecting oral health to overall body health, Delta Dental is including 'Healthy Smile, Healthy You' as part of your Group's dental benefits package. The 'Healthy Smile, Healthy You' program provides additional benefits for the following health conditions connected to oral health:

- Pregnant Enrollees are eligible for one additional cleaning and exam (or periodontal • maintenance procedure if they have a history of periodontal surgery with continuous maintenance therapy) during the term of their pregnancy.
- An Enrollee with diabetes is eligible for one additional cleaning and exam (or periodontal • maintenance procedure if they have a history of periodontal surgery with continuous maintenance therapy) each Benefit Period.
- An Enrollee with any of the following High Risk Cardiac Conditions is eligible for one additional cleaning and exam (or periodontal maintenance procedure if they have a history of periodontal surgery with continuous maintenance therapy) each Benefit Period. Participants are also eligible for topical fluoride application beyond the age limitation of the Group plan. Coverage will be at the group contracted benefit level. There is no end date for this additional coverage, nor is there any age requirement.
 - 1. A history of infective endocarditis;
 - 2. An artificial heart valve, pulmonary shunts or conduits;

 - Mitral or aortic valve prolapse;
 Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy;
 - 5. Heart valve defects caused by acquired conditions; or
 - 6. Certain congenital heart defects (such as having one ventricle instead of the normal two).



🛆 DELTA DENTAL[®]

• An Enrollee who is undergoing chemotherapy and/or radiation for the treatment of cancer is eligible for one additional cleaning and exam (or periodontal maintenance procedure if they have a history of periodontal surgery with continuous maintenance therapy) each Benefit Period. Participants are also eligible for topical fluoride application beyond the age limitation of the Group plan. Coverage will be at the group contracted benefit level. There is no end date for this additional coverage, nor is there any age requirement.

The following definitions apply to the high risk cardiac conditions, cancer treatment and periodontal procedures mentioned above.

Artificial Heart Valve: An artificial heart valve is a device implanted in the heart of a patient with heart valvular disease. When one of the four heart valves malfunctions, the medical choice may be to replace the natural valve with an artificial valve.

Chemotherapy and/or Radiation Treatment: Chemotherapy is the treatment of cancer with an antineoplastic drug or with a combination of such drugs into a standardized treatment regimen. Radiation therapy, radiation oncology, or radiotherapy, sometimes abbreviated to XRT, is the medical use of ionizing radiation, generally as part of cancer treatment to control malignant cells.

Congenital Heart Defects: A congenital heart defect (CHD) is a defect in the structure of the heart and great vessels which is present at birth.

Continuous Maintenance Therapy: Occurs when there is a continuous, uninterrupted history of periodontal treatment. There is no break in treatment for either a cleaning or periodontal maintenance longer than 12 months.

Heart Valve Defect: A valve heart defect is a defect in the structure of the heart and great vessels.

Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (HCM) is a condition in which the heart muscle becomes thick. The thickening makes it harder for blood to leave the heart, forcing the heart to work harder to pump blood.

Infective Endocarditis: a form of endocarditis, or inflammation of the inner tissue of the heart, such as its valves, caused by infectious agents. The agents are usually bacterial, but other organisms can also be responsible.

Mitral or Aortic Valve Prolapse: Mitral valve prolapse is a heart problem in which the valve that separates the upper and lower chambers of the left side of the heart does not close properly allowing blood to flow back into the atria of the heart.

Periodontal Maintenance: The procedures and protocols employed to clean and maintain the teeth and gums following a diagnosis of periodontal disease. Periodontal disease is not 'cured', only 'arrested'.

Periodontal Surgery: A surgical procedure involving the gums and jawbone.

Pulmonary Shunts: A pulmonary shunt is a physiological condition which results when the alveoli (a tiny thin-walled air sac found in large numbers in each lung, through which oxygen enters and carbon dioxide leaves the blood) of the lung are perfused (to introduce a liquid into tissue or an organ by circulating it through blood vessels or other channels within the body) with blood as normal, but ventilation (the supply of air) fails to supply the perfused region. In other words, the ventilation/perfusion ratio (the ratio of air reaching the alveoli to blood perfusing them) is zero. A pulmonary shunt often occurs when the alveoli fill with fluid, causing parts of the lung to be unventilated although they are still perfused. A pulmonary conduit restores pulmonary valve function enabling blood to flow from the right ventricle to the lungs.

It's easy to receive benefits under the '*Healthy Smile, Healthy You'* program. Ask your benefits administrator for an enrollment form or visit <u>deltadentalva.com</u>.



A DELTA DENTAL

Delta Dental of Virginia 4818 Starkey Road Roanoke, VA 24018-8542